
Meeting Minutes
THE REGULAR MEETING of the PLANNING BOARD of the Town of Cortlandt was conducted at the Town Hall, 1 Heady St., Cortlandt Manor, NY on Tuesday, March 1st, 2016.  The meeting was called to order, and began with the Pledge of Allegiance.

Loretta Taylor, Chairperson presided and other members of the Board were in attendance as follows:




Thomas A. Bianchi, Board Member 



Steven Kessler, Board Member




Robert Foley, Board Member 

Jeff Rothfeder, Board Member

Peter Daly, Board Member 

Jim Creighton, Board Member 

ALSO PRESENT:




John J. Klarl, Esq., Deputy Town Attorney
 



Michael Preziosi, Deputy Director, DOTS



Chris Kehoe, Deputy Director for Planning


*



*



*
CHANGES TO THE AGENDA:
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we have one change to the agenda it is the application 7-15, George Liaskos.  He has withdrawn this application from consideration for further consideration so he will be removed from the agenda tonight. 
Mr. Peter Daly stated Madame Chair I move that we approve this change in the agenda.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

*



*



*
ADOPTION OF THE MINUTES OF THE MEETINGS OF JANUARY 5, 2016 AND FEBRUARY 2, 2016:
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we will now adopt the minutes of the meeting of January 5th and February 2nd.
So moved, seconded.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked do you have something?

Mr. Robert Foley responded yes, I have them Chris, mine anyway.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked anybody else with any corrections for the minutes?

With all in favor saying "aye." 



*



*



*
CORRESPONDENCE:

PB 12-94   a.  Letters both dated February 17, 2016 from Joe Marazino requesting Planning Board re-approval for the parking of U-Haul trucks behind the Cortlandt Town Center and for an increase in the approved number to a maximum of 28 vehicles and from Tom Eikhof of Acadia Realty Trust for a staging area for seasonal equipment and materials required for the maintenance, landscaping and snow removal for the Cortlandt Town Center to be located behind Building A.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked can I get a motion to approve that?
Mr. Peter Daly responded Madame Chair I move that we adopt Resolution 7-16 in favor of granting this application.

Seconded.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked on the question, does that cover Tom Eikhof’s request as well?

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded yes.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated and just for the record that with the Resolution are attached some portions of a site plan and some aerial views that dictate where the areas would be approved and the way we’re interpreting the U-Haul request is that the yellow-highlighted area encompasses 28 parking spaces.  I just want to confirm that was our discussion was last time is that, that is his defined area.  What he can fit in that area is what he can have.  If he happens to have several small vehicles and things and that number goes over 28, that’s okay as long as it doesn’t extend beyond that yellow area.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated yes, okay.  I believe…

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated but the Resolution says 28 vehicles.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated well maybe we should say any number of vehicles that can fit in the…

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder continued 28 spaces, yes.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated in that particular section.  I think if we just amend it to that.

Mr. John Klarl stated I think this was Steve driving at the work session make it geographical.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated okay, that’s fine.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated so a number of vehicles that can fit in the defined area.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated exactly, yes.

Mr. John Klarl stated I think that’s a better way of handling it.

Mr. Robert Foley stated condition 1 is slightly reworded?

Mr. Chris Kehoe resident yes.  So, Mr. Marazino just walked in.  If you just want to come up just briefly.  Why don’t you borrow this so you can see because I haven’t talked to you about it?  The Planning Board is contemplating approving the Resolution that defines the area where your vehicles can go to that yellow area and that encompasses 28 parking spaces but what we were just discussing that rather than limiting you to a maximum of 28 vehicles you would be limited to what you can fit in that defined area..

Mr. Joe Marazino stated very good.  Thank you.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated it looks like we can get rid of the second sentence that we in terms of the word ‘only’ permitted only in the area highlighted on the attached – it’s very clear to everybody that that’s the area you’ve been allotted.

Mr. Joe Marazino stated yes, very good.  Thank you.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated and then he’s coming back before us in 6 months.

Mr. Joe Marazino stated 6 months, correct.  Thank you very much.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated I think we have to approve that right?

With all in favor saying "aye." 

                   b.
Letter dated February 11, 2016 from Jose Rozon requesting Planning Board approval for a change of use for a Boost Mobile Store located at 2093 E. Main Street (Cortlandt Boulevard).

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked is Mr. Rozon there?
Mr. Jose Rozon stated good evening everyone.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated good afternoon.  Did anybody here want to ask any questions of Mr. Rozon?  Did you have anything you wanted to say?  We did discuss approving this request.  Did you have anything that you wanted to say…

Mr. Jose Rozon responded I’m a business owner, not only in Cortlandt – I own a store in Peekskill as well I own a few other stores in the Bronx.  I would like to put one in Cortlandt because that would bring something to the community.  That would create more employers, more employees and it will help the community as well to grow.  That’s pretty much, and besides, it’s already a retail space.  They’ve been doing business as, used to be business as All State I believe.  I would like to see if you can get me approved to get the Boost Mobile store.  That’s a franchise brand.  It has wireless.  I don’t know if you guys are familiar with it.  That’s pretty much it.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked what are you selling there other than…

Mr. Jose Rozon responded just cell phones.  Cell phones and accessories for the phones.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I think I drove past the store in Peekskill a couple of days ago.

Mr. John Klarl stated Broad Street.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated yes.

Mr. Robert Foley stated the only question I have before I make the motion, on the parking…

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated there’s no parking permitted in the front of the building.  I went out there.  That’s a travel way and there’s over 30 parking spaces on the side.

Mr. Robert Foley asked so that’s more than ample?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded yes.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked any other comments, concerns, questions?  If not, can I have a motion please?

Mr. Robert Foley responded I make a motion to approve this application.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated you will have your approval and you will be in touch with people in staff.

Mr. Jose Rozon responded thank you.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated you will need permits for the signs but you’ve already been in I think talking to the Code Enforcement office about that.

Mr. Jose Rozon responded yes.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated you’re all set.

Mr. Jose Rozon stated thank you.  Have a good night.

PB 1-11      c.
Letter dated February 17, 2016 from Brad K. Schwartz, Esq. requesting the 1st six-month time extension of Preliminary Plat approval for the Hanover Estates Subdivision located on Croton Avenue.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we have a Resolution granting that.  Is there anything that you need to say Brad?  Not really.  Okay, so then can I get a motion to approve this extension?
Mr. Jim Creighton stated Madame Chair I move that we approve the 1st six-month time extension.

Seconded.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated Resolution 8-16.

Mr. Jim Creighton stated thank you.

With all in favor saying "aye." 

Mr. Brad Schwartz stated thank you.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated you’re welcome.

PB 5-14      d.
Letter dated February 17, 2016 from Glenn Griffin and a plan entitled “Stairway Plan” prepared by Barry Lier of Landscape Designz dated February 15, 2016 requesting Planning Board approval for a new staircase and pergola located at the Hilltop Nursey and Garden Center at 2028 Albany Post Road.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated again, in our discussions we decided we would go ahead and approve that.
Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated the applicant present?  I have a question.  Could you come up?  The question I have is the new stairway, it’s just to access the lower section of your property not so much for people – there’s no place to park down there where people come in to your property down there?

Mr. Glenn Griffin responded no, just access because there’s no way to get down there that’s safe for anybody.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked and what did they used to do?  Go all the way around the side and…

Mr. Glenn Griffin responded they went down the driveway which was, with oncoming traffic wasn’t really safe and they would go down a ramp we had on the – facing the building on the left hand side and it’s kind of gravel and mulch and it’s always eroding and it’s very dangerous.  Being that the bottom is our largest area for display it doesn’t get utilized anywhere near to its capacity.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked so there’s no need for any additional sidewalks down there in that area?

Mr. Glenn Griffin responded no sir, just access.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder asked you’re selling plants or trees down there?

Mr. Glenn Griffin responded yes sir.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder asked both?

Mr. Glenn Griffin responded yes.  We have mainly just livestock, just plants basically.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked any other questions?

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated Madame Chair I’ll move that we approve this request for a stairway down to the lower section of this property.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated just to clarify before any construction begins to file the proper permits with Code Enforcement for a Building Permit.

Mr. Glenn Griffin responded yes sir.  Is that something we can do like immediately?

Mr. Mike Preziosi responded yes you can, tomorrow morning.

Mr. Glenn Griffin asked and then we’d be able to start right away?

Mr. Mike Preziosi responded as soon as the permit is issued, correct.

Mr. Glenn Griffin stated thank you very much guys.

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated you’re welcome.

Mr. Glenn Griffin stated have a good night everybody.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated good night.

PB 5-08      e.
Letter dated February 12, 2016 from Percy and Barbara Montes requesting a 3-year time extension of Final Plat approval for the Radio Estates Subdivision located at the end of Radio Terrace.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I guess, we have communicated with you over a period of time about this situation that you’re in and we offered, or granted, let’s put it this way, a number of extensions.  The board has decided at this point that it will issue one last 2-year I guess extension and hopefully you will be able to resolve your situation there by that time.  I don’t know is there anything that you need to say at this point?
Mr. Percy Montes responded I guess you’ve decided and I guess we’re going to have to do that for 2 years.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated we’ve had some discussion with the applicant regarding the posting of bonds and we’re gathering some information so we’re hopeful over the course of the next year or so that they’ll actually be able to meet the conditions.
Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated Madame Chair I move that we adopt Resolution 8-16 approving the 2-year extension.

Seconded.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I think it changed to 9-16.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated right, sorry, 9-16.

With all in favor saying "aye." 

Mr. Percy Montes stated thank you.  Have a good night.

                   f.
Memo dated February 17, 2016 from Jo-Ann Dyckman regarding a proposed Local Law for Solar Energy Systems.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we had some discussion at our table on last Thursday and we did find that there were a couple of members of the board who had not so much concerns but had some information that we found, as far as a board, that was very interesting and relevant.  I don’t know whether either or both of them want to sort of make the comments that we talked about last week: Jim and Tom.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated I’ll mention mine, it’s quick.  References item 2A1 where it talks about site plan approval for a single-family premises – not required for a single-family premises but I had a question about whether or what is required for commercial applications where solar panels are installed.  It may even say that not explicitly there but I think it should be clarified a little bit further.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated we’ve noted that.  I also got copied on a note from a Zoning Board member.  This was referred to the Zoning Board and they had a question or two as well so those will be – and I’m not saying you’re not going to have more but we’re gathering these up and giving them to the Town Board.
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I don’t know whether Jim…

Mr. Jim Creighton stated I agreed with that comment.  I think clarification regarding commercial applications would be helpful at least to help commercial land owners understand their role in this and encourage their use of the properties for green technologies also.  Obviously, the intent that none of the solar energy systems would reduce or impede any sunlight around any of the adjoining structures or wouldn’t bother any of the uses next door.  That being the intent it’s the devil being in the details in how it’s carried out.  The important part I think is the roof-mounted systems for the home owners should be able to do it without site plan approval, should be able to do it so long as they meet all of the criteria so that they can have a quicker approval to do something that people recognize as being important and worthwhile to do.  In addition to the clarification on the commercial uses, I’d probably want to have a clarification on – there’s a lot of talk about primary structures that it wouldn’t be allowed in the front yards, it can only be in the side or the rear yards and in no event forward of the house and the side yard, but I just want to be sure that those who would like to do this where there is no principle structure that there should probably be some language either restricting or dealing with somebody who might try to do a solar energy system on a bare lot.  There are those in other communities that have seen people make applications for solar farms or for large solar arrays on an empty lot and I think this doesn’t quite cover that or doesn’t give guidelines for that and so I’d just want to be aware of that and make sure that we’re protecting the Town of Cortlandt that we have what we’re looking for.  What we certainly don’t want are people to come in and pretend it’s a farm and clear cut all the trees and put up solar.  So with those two items, if they’re taking a look at those and they feel comfortable with the regulations that it deals with it that would be great.  This just seems to talk about ground-mounted SES (Solar Energy Systems) as an accessory use.  If we just talk about it as accessory uses and not independent uses of the property that would probably be fine.  Other than that, I think it’s a great law.  The more we can do to encourage people to make use of the green technologies with fewer hoops to jump through, the better.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated thank you very much.

Mr. Robert Foley stated in section 2 on the roof method SES, I think it was brought up at the work session, as I read through it there’s a few A to E, that was their interface with the fire department on positioning of roof panels for access by firemen, there’s so many feet in between – 18 inches…
Mr. Mike Preziosi stated all solar panel installations have to comply with local and state building code.

Mr. Robert Foley asked so that fits into that code?

Mr. Mike Preziosi responded yes.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated I guess there’ll be an opportunity at some future date to amend this local law because sometimes you don’t know things unless you’ve processed applications for it and then you find out; well it doesn’t say anything about that.  That’s possible in the future right, to amend it?

Mr. Robert Foley asked I had another question, top of page 3 on the 90-day after the end of the 12-month period, if it’s inactive or not functioning, if it fails to perform in other words if it’s left abandoned.  Does someone report it or does the Town have a checking system on it?  That’s the top of page F…

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded a general question that we would have to get more information about how we would be enforcing and monitoring section F.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated actually, that probably needs more clarification as to what does it mean when it ceases to perform the intended function.  Is it providing half of what the solar energy output is or is it a quarter or is it none of it?  Maybe word something like substantially ceases to perform – I don’t know.  I’m just saying I think it’s open to a lot of interpretation the way it is right now.

Mr. Peter Daly stated I had one question on the section 1D about the neutral non-reflective colors.  I thought solar panels are generally black?

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated that was a comment that one of the Zoning members gave.  I didn’t bring that comment so I don’t remember exactly what he had to say but he had the same type of question.

Mr. Peter Daly stated I can see it as far as mounting hardware and that but that’s going to be minimal exposure anyway.  I’m kind of surprised to see this color thing in there.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated we’ll check that.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked are we pretty much finished with that particular item?

Mr. Peter Daly responded yes, I think so.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated Madame Chair I move that we receive and file and have staff send the recommendations of the board to the Town Board.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 



*



*



*
RESOLUTION:

PB 13-05    a.
Application of Kirquel Development Ltd. for Final Plat approval for a 14 lot major subdivision (13 building lots and an open space parcel) of 38.28 acres of property located at the south end of Mill Court as shown on an 18 page set of drawings entitled “Site Development and Subdivision for Residences at Mill Court Crossing” prepared by Cronin Engineering, P.E., P.C. latest revision dated November 13, 2015 and on a Plat entitled “Mill Court Crossing Subdivision” prepared by Fehringer Surveying, P.C. latest revision dated October 28, 2015.

Mr. Brad Schwartz stated good evening Madame Chair, members of the board, Brad Schwartz from Zarin & Steinmetz joined by Tim Cronin.  We did have an opportunity to review a Draft Resolution beforehand.  We appreciate that opportunity.  The Resolution looks good.  We did have two clarifying comments, questions about two of the conditions: condition 15 and condition 17.  We have discussed this both with Mr. Kehoe and Mr. Preziosi.  With respect to condition 15 and the water main easement, we just want to clarify that this is really not an obligation of the developer to seek out permission for the easement.  We’re happy to cooperate.  The applicant will work together with the town as necessary but the town will be the one to reach out to the adjoining homeowner’s association to seek permission for the easement and if the town is successful in securing that easement, the applicant is more than happy to install the water main loop as well as prepare and record whatever easement agreement is necessary.  It’s our understanding that the goal is that reaching an agreement in an easement agreement will not hold up the subdivision plat subject to just final engineering review.
Mr. Mike Preziosi stated that’s correct Brad, you said it perfectly.

Mr. Brad Schwartz asked Tim, anything to add to that?

Mr. Tim Cronin responded I think that sums it up but what we’re concerned about is we’re putting a water main potentially on property that we don’t own, the town doesn’t own and that’s why we’re hoping that the town will be able to secure that easement to allow the extension to take place.  We’re looking to tie into the end of the water main at the top I think it’s Cardoza, the Cortlandt Colony park property.  It’s a dead end water main it must serve 40 or 50 homes with only a tie-in on Route 6 so extending and looping our water main to that would really enhance flow, certainly in that area, and probably flow throughout the entire system.

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated that’s correct.  In discussion with our Department of Environmental Services and other staff engineers, this is the most sought after looping system that we have to improve our water supply in the area.

Mr. Brad Schwartz stated we’re all in agreement on that.  We just didn’t want those discussions to hold up the project for whatever reason the DHOA doesn’t suddenly agree.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated let me just be clear on something, what we’re saying is that the town is going to, not so much facilitate, but actually initiate and be responsible for this agreement.

Mr. Brad Schwartz stated I believe Mr. Preziosi has even already reached out seeking that permission.

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated actually it’s a little opposite of what you say, we’re going to help facilitate the easement.  As Brad had mentioned, the applicant is going to be required to file the easement and prepare the description, but we’re going to reach out to the homeowner’s association as a town, explain the process, explain the project in order to get them on board in granting their property to allow for this easement to go through.
Mr. John Klarl stated so the applicant has seen the most recent version of condition 15…

Mr. Mike Preziosi responded correct.

Mr. John Klarl stated which was at 4 o’clock this afternoon.

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated roughly around 4.

Mr. John Klarl asked do you agree to that revision of condition 15?

Mr. Brad Schwartz responded yes, just to clarify, the timeframe that’s in the current draft before your board is, how many months, 9 months.

Mr. John Klarl responded maximum.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked okay, and you were saying something about 17 as well?

Mr. Brad Schwartz stated condition 17, again, just to clarify and to remind the board that as part of the Phase I approvals the applicant has already deposited with the town $35,000 of the implementation of certain sight distance improvements so the only requirement of this condition is for the applicant, really for Tim, to update the drawings to show the existing sight distance conditions and the proposed improvements.  There is no further requirement for any monetary contribution or any further field work on behalf of the applicant.

Mr. Robert Foley asked so it would be up to the town, with the funds that were provided, to take care of the brush back sight line…

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated that’s correct.  The applicant has made the monetary contribution in accordance to the Resolution and we were asking the applicant’s engineer just to memorialize the existing sight conditions in order for us to base any future improvements required to improve the sight lines based on our recommendations and that the town will carry out. 

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated that will be another sheet in your drawing set that ultimately gets approved.

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated correct.

Mr. Robert Foley asked it will be in the town’s hands?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded yes.

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated the town will have to construct and implement the improvements.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated but that’s what 17 says, what you just said.  It doesn’t say anything about money or anything.

Mr. Brad Schwartz stated it doesn’t but we just wanted to clarify.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I was about to say the same thing.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated that bothers no yellow highlight.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated that’s what I thought.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I think that just wanted to be read into the record to make sure the client and you are all on the same page.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated that’s always helpful.

Mr. Robert Foley asked and that all covers, not just the stopping sight distance, but the left – the visibility looking to the left as you’re coming down.  That’s all understood…

Mr. Mike Preziosi responded yes, once we have the existing conditions memorialized, we’ll work with some recommendations and some suggestions that myself and the applicant’s engineer had off line, it’s the responsibility of the town to design and to construct the improvements.  It will include sight improvements and any turning improvements that may help assist in realigning curbing or anything like that.  We don’t anticipate a significant change to the intersection but enough to definitely make sure we meet stopping sight distance which we will.

Mr. Robert Foley asked two more thoughts on this.  Again, based on what some of the home owners were saying not at the last hearing but even before then, is it written in here any kind of a look back -- and I had a long discussion with Mike the other morning, on the erosion control or to have some period of time to look back after the first year or two or something, how it’s working, how their plan, the developer’s plan…

Mr. Mike Preziosi responded yes, as part of the approval process on erosion sedimentation control, maintenance security is deposited that’s held throughout the duration of construction.  We usually held it for a period after construction just to make sure everything is functioning in accordance.  Our department of engineering will always go out to do weekly inspections and we’ll make sure the that the erosion and sedimentation is maintained.  The applicant is also required under their DEC permit to weekly inspect all erosion, sedimentation control devices and we feel that there are mechanisms in place within the approved or the SWIP waiting to be approved, it’s in its final state of revisions to capture and treat any significant run off or construction run off within the site.

Mr. Robert Foley stated I think that’s condition 12.

Mr. Mike Preziosi responded yes.  The SWPPP is being reviewed and it hasn’t been approved yet but there are mechanisms in place.

Mr. Peter Daly stated on that note, I’d like to re-emphasize what I said at the work session about the ground water issues that we have out there.  Case in point, if you go to Mill Court, the utility pole at the corner is a fountain.  Right now there’s a power line conduit that goes into the ground and there’s water shooting up that, as we speak, just fan tailing out all over the place.  I think it’s going to be one of those critical issues, at least to people around the area where if storm water that is being put into basins, catch basins, in the ground around some of those properties, if it’s leeching in too quickly into the ground water system it’s going to eventually find its way into people’s yards and basements and such.  It’s one thing we need to keep an eye on in the next couple of years.

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated the site SWPPP is always approved and designed to mitigate all run off associated with the construction activities.  This is a detention basin so we’ll retain water in the basin and discharge it ultimately to the existing wetlands and wetland water courses on site.  It’s very hard to monitor ground water infiltration…

Mr. Peter Daly stated I understood that but it’s going to be – in this case it may not be all that hard to monitor it when you have heavy rain events where the water starts coming out.  We’ve only had really two heavy events in the past month or so and a lot of the ground in the area is soggy because of that.  Part of it is because some of it was frozen to begin with but there’s an awful lot of ground water coming through the ground, that’s a lot.  It’s going to be a concern to some of these folks, especially the ones directly downhill.

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated as I stated, as we review and approve the final version of the SWIP we make sure that all peek flows are attenuated and all increase of runoff captured and treated and redirected to – no water leaves the site is essentially the goal.  It’s a complete mitigate.  It is hard to account and capture what you’re specifically requiring but we’ll do our best during construction to make sure, and as I’ve stated there are mechanisms in place during construction to help monitor and ensure ground water and seepage through slopes and cuts are monitored and redirected properly.
Mr. Robert Foley stated it follows an unusual and different patterns.  Up at the top of the hill, the other day with heavy rains, it wasn’t as bad as it had been but down at the bottom at Trolley and Red Mill – but again, I don’t know how much of that is from the existing conditions and then on top of that with more development [inaudible 32:24].  It’s just when you live in that area, you experience it.  In the winter it ices up.

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated sure, it’s just important to note that again, the applicant’s required, and do not take this myself defending the applicant, but the procedure is to mitigate to pre-existing conditions as part of the SWPPP and that is what we look at when we review the storm water report.
Mr. Peter Daly stated thanks.  Madame Chair I move that we approve Resolution 10-16 in favor of granting the final plat on this application.

Seconded.

Mr. Robert Foley stated on the question, I will be voting for it.  I know I’ve been concerned over the years with it.  I always think less is better up there.  I wish it wasn’t 13, 10 would have been maybe better with less cars, less whatever, but this is better with the new road and the slightly new plan.  I think it has less impact in several ways.  It probably makes Mr. Cronin happy too.  That’s my thought.

With all in favor saying "aye." 

Mr. Brad Schwartz stated thank you.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated thank you.  Good luck.



*



*



*
PUBLIC HEARING ADJOURNED:

PB 1-15      a.
Public Hearing: Application of Montauk Student Transport, LLC, for the property of Worth Properties, LLC for Site Development Plan approval and for Wetland and Tree Removal Permits for a school bus depot with total of 187 parking spaces, a maximum of 92 parking spaces for full and van size buses and 95 parking spaces for passenger vehicles, a fuel storage and dispensing facility and the use of the existing 4,200 sq. ft. garage/office facility and storage barn building for a business office, employee lounge and garage for light service and maintenance located on a 4.98 acre parcel of property at 301 6th Street as shown on a 9 page set of drawings entitled “Site Development Plan for Montauk Student Transport, LLC” prepared by Timothy L. Cronin, III, P.E. latest revision dated May 15, 2015.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated this is a public hearing, is anyone who has a comment or wishes to make a statement…
Mr. Bernard Vaughey stated I’ve heard that there’s some possible developments, discussions, unknowns going on with this property and I was wondering if you would be able to share any of those with the people or provide us, if you can’t at this meeting, if you could provide us with updates as to what is happening with this, because again, you’ve known from past meetings a lot of local residents do not believe this is an appropriate use for this property.  It’s a safety issue, a number of other issues and we would appreciate the town to address our concerns.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I don’t have any updates for you Mr. Vaughey at this point.  You know that, as we’ve been saying all along, this is in negotiations.  We are not a part of those negotiations so there’s nothing I can tell you except that we know that they are moving towards, or at least we’ve been told, that they are moving towards some form of some kind of conclusion and that’s all I can say at the moment.

Mr. Bernard Vaughey asked do we know if there’s any kind of a timeline or anything?

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded I don’t know.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated you were cc’d on an email today and in that email the timeline is anticipated to be June or July.

Mr. Bernard Vaughey stated no, we’re just – I mean, this process has been ongoing for over a year and it’s just frustrating that – I understand that things have to be done and in between the legal and other process it does not move quickly so -- but it’s just that the residents, again, we have the buses going by every day.  The roads are in a little bit worse shape for wear from traffic and the buses especially in the area around of 11th Street.  There’s a lot of bouncing that goes on and it’s just an annoyance while we’re waiting for a resolution and closure.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we understand.

Mr. Bernard Vaughey stated we appreciate anything you can do.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we understand.  Thank you so much.

Mr. Brad Schwartz stated Madame Chair we are here on behalf of the applicant but we have no comments this evening.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we have decided to go ahead and close the public hearing and to that end…

Mr. Robert Foley stated I make a motion that we close the hearing and refer this back.

Seconded.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked we’re going to close it without a SEQRA determination?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded yes but Brad, the Planning Board is closing the public hearing and we just want to state for the record that it’s my understanding and John can help us too that since there has not been a SEQRA determination, the 62-day clock for the Planning Board to make a decision does not run.

Mr. Brad Schwartz stated that’s correct.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated but even if it did run, you would be agreeing to an extension of that time.

Mr. Brad Schwartz stated that’s also correct.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated so, it may come back to this board at a later date or it may not.

With all in favor saying "aye." 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated so that’s done.


*



*



*
OLD BUSINESS:
PB 7-15      a.
Application of GLPT Land Inc. for Site Development Plan approval for the parking of buses and other vehicles on an approximately 3.6 acre parcel of property located at 5716 Albany Post Road as shown on a drawing entitled “Site Development Plan for George Liaskos” prepared by Cronin Engineering, P.E., P.C. dated December 18, 2015.  (see prior PB’s 26-97 & 20-08)

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated the Liaskos application has been removed from the agenda.
PB 3-09      b.
Application of Ryan Main LLC, c/o Finklestein-Morgan for Site Development Plan Approval and for Wetland, Steep Slope and Tree Removal permits for the construction of 56 residential units to replace the existing 56 units on a 19.3 acre site located on the south side of Route 6 and the west side of Regina Avenue as shown on a drawing entitled “Access Plan 11B” prepared by Cronin Engineering dated November 4, 2015 (see prior PB 26-96).

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked is there anybody who has anything that they want to say?  We’re going to accept the reports that we did get, both the ones from Coleman and Anthony Russo.  We’re prepared to accept them.  Did you have something?
Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated I just want to say that – so when this first came before us, there was a lot of talk about wetlands and that was one of the big issues and Coleman’s report obviously goes into that and offers various approaches that, to me, sound something we’d like to consider and look at in your plans because, as he talks about that there are real opportunities it’s a real mess there, we know that, the wetland’s a mess so there are real opportunities to do something about it once, only once really and so I’d like you guys to pay close attention to Coleman’s report in terms of some of the recommendations he’s made.

Mr. Brad Schwartz stated very good and we’re certainly prepared to do that.  We’ve reviewed both Steve’s memo.  I think we got one from Anthony Russo as well and with your board’s go-ahead, which it seems like we have, we will amend the drawings accordingly and make a submission when they are completed.
Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I think, as we discussed at the work session, you will eventually be getting a full-size set of plans and it will show their proposed wetlands mitigation on those plans at a certain point.

Mr. Brad Schwartz stated kind of consistent with Steve’s memo.

Mr. Tim Cronin stated a couple of things, the next set of plans will be similar to what Mike’s just looked at for the Kirquel project.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated right.

Mr. Tim Cronin stated detailed construction drawings.  As far as Steve Coleman’s memo, you did mention a bridge and I’ll certainly will consider that and I’ll talk it over with Mike Preziosi but just remember that we’re emptying onto our property I think are two 6-foot oval pipes and at that point the water is controlled to some extent, in other words, the water that’s in that pipe has got to go out.  I don’t know if it’s a good idea to actually put a break between the end of that pipe on our side of the road and the wetland because all’s that break will do would be to introduce an area where another clog or another something could happen that we don’t want to have happen so I want to get the water from the north side of 6 into the pond and then at that point we can do whatever we have to but I don’t want to give another opportunity for a tree to fall in the way and for things to wash out.  But, that’s something we’ll discuss as we go along.

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated our next step obviously is to wait for the new re-submission.  We’ll organize a staff meeting with Tim Cronin’s office along with Steve Coleman, our wetlands consultant, and go over his memo and we’ll ask him to prepare a response to both memos point-by-point just to summarize the response and their proposed design developments and then we’ll review it on staff level to make sure that the revised plans are consistent with the recommendations made in both memorandum. 

Mr. Jim Creighton stated Madame Chair I move that we receive and file the December 23rd letter from Steven Coleman as well as the February 11th report of Anthony Russo and Marisa Tarallo from AKRF.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

Mr. Brad Schwartz stated thank you.  Good night.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated good night.
PB 10-15   c. Discussion of Envision Cortlandt, the 2016 Sustainable Comprehensive Plan dated February 9. 2016

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated for Mr. Cronin, I think we should just discuss this for about an hour or so.
Laughter from board members.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I know that the Town Board’s looking for some feedback on this and I know at our work session we did say that we would give you comments that you could report back to the board.  Is there anyone who wants to say anything at this particular point?

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated just a little background.  As you know, this was a 2-year process and Jim Creighton was the Planning Board’s representative of that process.  Zoning Board had one, CAC, a whole variety.   I think Bob has served on committees in the past, maybe some other people have in various capacities.  There were public outreach meetings, surveys, etc. and the plan has, as you see, 205 policies.  It does not have zoning attached with it so these are policies that would, as we discussed at the work session, need to be implemented through a variety of zoning strategies.  To that end, we’ve hired a new staff person.  We have a Master Plan implementation committee of which Mr. Creighton is a member which will stay after the town to make sure these policies are adopted.  Obviously they take the direction from the Town Board.  They can give some direction to the Town Board about what policies they’re most interested in.  The other main topic is, and it’s really sort of based on these four development strategies around the hospital train station, the waterfront and Cortlandt Boulevard.

Mr. Jim Creighton stated and along with that, the town is also undertaking to create a citizen’s guide so that for, as wonderful as it is to read a pretty readable Master Plan, a sustainable comprehensive plan, the citizen’s guide should be even more readable and hopefully connects citizens every day, things that they can do, how they can connect to the plan.  There’s more to come but this is a necessary step in a long process.

Mr. Robert Foley stated I passed along to the liaison person at the Historical Society my reference to page 131 about the Van Cortlandtville Historical Society in case they want – I don’t know if they can correct that.  There’s a little inaccuracy in there about the early school days program.  It may not matter that much.  It’s up to someone else.  The way I understand it, according to a public hearing notice, the Town Board has the public hearing on Tuesday, March 15th.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated yes.  You can attend it and give your comments as well and then there’ll be a comment period afterwards.

Mr. Robert Foley stated or you could submit in advance to you.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated or you can submit to me and I will put a memo together.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated first of all it’s a very well done document.  It’s excellent in terms of its readability, understandability and the policies that are arrived at.  I think it was very well done and it really was very easy to read.  I commend those that were involved with that.  Question, just one comment or a question maybe – two sections here, one was the infrastructure, the other was the traffic.  I looked at all of it but in particular those two areas.  I guess I was very surprised to see that only 15% of all households are served by public sewers in the town.  That’s extremely low and I never thought it was that low.  A policy statement is provided that states, “evaluates the feasibility of expanding water, sewer, gas and drainage service to areas that are presently underserved.”  It sort of lumps – of all of those things I think having a more available sanitary sewer system is important for further growth of the town, environmentally as well as practically.  I would think – what about a policy statement that addresses, and maybe it’s implicit here, is that involves the expansion or creation of additional sewage treatment facilities in the town.  It says here too that…

Mr. Robert Foley asked which page Tom?

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi responded I’m sorry, this is on page 55 under ‘introduction’.  “The town has reduced the available capacity in the receiving sanitary sewer system.”  It’s not only providing additional – it should be providing additional opportunities for new homes as well as maybe existing homes to tap into a sanitary sewer system but what about the sewage treatment facilities?  Is that implicit that they’re going to try and expand those or build new ones?
Mr. Robert Foley stated Peekskill Sanitary Sewer Plant.

Mr. Mike Preziosi responded as you all are aware the majority of the northern portion of the town is serviced by the Peekskill Sanitary Treatment Plant.  The southern portions of the town is a little more difficult, more spacious properties, larger zoning so they’re a little bit more segregated and mostly on septic further south.  The town always looks at opportunities to improve the sewer district.  In fact, we have a couple of pending sewer districts in front of us, a few that we’ve approved as new subdivisions: Kirquel for example, Hanover Estates.  Whenever we can, we welcome the MOD district that’s part of the Master Plan is being evaluated with the understanding that it will become a sewer district.  From time to time, DOTS, my department, gets requests for individual lots that are in the Peekskill Sanitary Sewer District to connect and at the same time we get plenty of requests from residents in regards to creating sewer districts which we always fully evaluate based on cost, based on feasibility and we go from there.  Right now we actually have, in summary, about four proposed sewer districts that we’re evaluating and it’s a great point Mr. Bianchi and we always strive to include as many parcels as we can into the sewer district.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated that’s great.  What sway do we have over the Peekskill facility to expand that?  Is it expandable?

Mr. Robert Foley stated one of three municipalities.

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated there’s that…

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked do we have any influence in encouraging them to do that and putting in as a policy statement maybe or something?

Mr. Mike Preziosi responded we can reach out and evaluate that and see what we can do to reach out to the Westchester County Department of Environmental Facilities to see if they have any future proposals for expansion of the Peekskill Sanitary Treatment Plant.  I believe right now it’s about 10 million gallons per day of capacity.  They’re about 60 to 65% of capacity so we’d have to look into that and petition -- it would be more of a longstanding issue with some Town Board involvement, petition for expansion.  As far as private treatments, it’s tough to say.  It’s very hard to get approvals for private treatment plants, especially with the large scale treatment plants.  We try to centralize everything but there are always mechanisms and designs in place to evaluate that.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated I guess my question or comment I should say really is policy number 51 on page 64 but maybe could be expanded a little bit more to be more specific to sewage treatment facility expansion and creation.  It says “evaluate the feasibility” which is fine.  That’s the only thing you can do at this stage is evaluate the feasibility.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated but read policy 58 too, that’s just what you were talking about.  “Lobby Westchester County to expand the capacity of the plant.”

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated okay, it doesn’t say that specifically but yes, 56 you’re talking about?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded no 58.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated oh I’m sorry.  Okay, I skipped over that one.

Mr. Robert Foley stated while you’re still on sewers, I don’t want to -- if Tom has more…

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated go ahead…

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated one other thing, you may recall the last Master Plan had a policy against small package plants and that was discussed with this Master Plan.  If you read policy 64, we’re talking about the idea that there are small treatment plants that exists and what we’re actually finding is that maybe those should be improved upon and possibly enlarged to serve possible developments around those areas.  It’s a little bit of a different take than we took 10 years ago.

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated as Chris alluded to, there’s a few individual, what we call pocket or decentralized treatment plants in the town and there are proposals that are – actually Roundtop is a prime example, that was designed to be expanded upon and that may also present us an opportunity to tie-in one of our other Master Plan goals which is to transit orient the development down by Montrose, the train station, to eventually tie some of that development into that sewer district.  As far as creating new pocket, decentralized systems, it’s always a trick and a catch but it can be done and we always look into whatever alternatives we have at our disposal, whatever becomes feasible and cost-effective.

Mr. Robert Foley stated for small package plants I was on that previous Master Plan.  The problem was that they had problems after many years, whether it was Amberlands, I don’t want to give names but Springvale, whatever they were, it’s a catch-22 with those and then as far as the capacity at the PSSD, the Peekskill Sanitation Sewer District, the problem there is that Cortlandt isn’t all sewered, obviously, that mostly the northern end as development proceeded.  The southern end, your more acreage and there probably won’t be regulatory sanitary sewer lines.  The problem there is all of Peekskill’s basically sewered in that plant and a lot of Yorktown.  Cortlandt still has some say in it but the problem is the capacity and if you expand the capacity, which a few years ago we looked into, then it’s more cost and everyone that’s paying into the sewer district I guess the taxes would go up.  So, it’s like a catch-22. The thought, the idea is great because when I was on the Storm Water Acquisition Committee years ago before I was on the Planning Board, as I’ve said before, one of the precepts of it was to try to sewer all adjoining neighborhoods or like what you’re talking about with the Yeshiva where the sewer line would go by a few houses that may need a sewer and would provide easier access to them.  To try and do that Mill Court…
Mr. Mike Preziosi stated and that’s correct.  Whenever a sewer district is proposed, the design considerations are always to include the proposed parcel and parcels along the route to tie-in as many existing parcels as possible into any proposed sanitary district.  As I mentioned before, there’s still some capacity and the Peekskill Treatment Plant so there’s ways and mechanisms and goals within the Master Plan, as Chris said petitioning and lobbying…

Mr. Robert Foley stated watch word as, because Tom is talking about putting something in there, as Cortlandt the Town of Cortlandt and the residents if we could make sure in dealing with the county that, in other words, because Put Valley, part of Put Valley: Oregon Corners was allowed into the district years ago, near where I live and they weren’t initially a member of the PSSD.  They needed it in the commercial area and the Hollowbrook was there and environmental, so we should be cognizant and watch carefully the other municipalities, Somers and Yorktown as they apply for more permission to enter into it, more capacity that…

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated that’s interesting that you should say that because with respect to the Cortlandt Crossing project, which I just learned right now when we’re working on those things, we have to notify the other municipalities of this potential increase in flow to the plant and they’re given an opportunity to comment on that.  So, we would be given an opportunity to comment when projects are in their towns.

Mr. Robert Foley stated be aware of that.

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated Westchester Count Local Law requires that adjoining municipalities, and the four municipalities in the Peekskill Sewer District is our municipality Cortlandt, Yorktown, Peekskill and Somers are the four participating communities so we are required whenever there’s a subdivision or a district that creates 10 or more parcels and/or 25,000 square feet, I may have some of the numbers wrong, but you are required under Westchester County Local Law to notify those four municipalities and provide them ample time to comment on the district.  We always have that in our back pockets to say there’s too much allocation to one municipality and the such.

Mr. Robert Foley stated because Somers is new and they have a lot of development coming in.  They need the sewer along Route 6 to connect new developments.
Mr. Mike Preziosi stated that issue is to get as many sanitary parcels out of what’s known as east of the Hudson Watershed.

Mr. Robert Foley stated to make sure we have that capacity left over for us.  That’s what you’ve got to monitor.  I don’t know how much sway we have…

Mr. Jim Creighton stated and I think that’s key in the policies that are there regarding sewer.  The top two are to continue to lobby Westchester County for the sewer capacity that we need and to sort of push our sewer Master Plan into the four areas that we’re designating as areas where there’s probably going to be the most need for sewering and that’s in the transit-oriented district and the medical-oriented district, the places that would be able to use that as well as the neighborhoods around them.

Mr. Robert Foley stated higher density, no room for septics and fairly easy access to a trunk line or something.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated I’ll point out too that policy 65 does say that proposed sewage treatment plants should be able to be expanded to include existing and future development as well which is an important policy.  In summary, 51, 58, and 65 seem to address the sewer situation.  The other comment was the traffic area; was very happy to see a couple of ideas that were put forth there in the policies regarding, going by memory now, the extension of the Bear Mountain Parkway from where it ends now to the Taconic.  Is that right?
Mr. Chris Kehoe responded they’ve been working on that for 30 years.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated I know and it’s probably going to be another 30 years before they get it, if they get it.

Mr. Robert Foley stated I was on that task force as well.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated but I think that’s an important conclusion.  The other one, escapes me right now…

Mr. Robert Foley asked page 82.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated the Lexington Avenue situation was addressed in here which I think is another sore point in the town right now in terms of its traffic situation but it was, I believe it said they were going to address or determine a feasibility of, not expanding it so much but additional road that was going to go up Lexington Avenue…

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated bypass…

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated bypass.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated the bypass is on the other side…

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated and also keep in mind that’s part of the Cortlandt Crossing development.  They will be implementing a variety of -- entailing transportation techniques; adaptive signal control that would improve the corridor along with the Lexington Avenue intersection.  That’s been evaluated.  Our traffic consultants at AKRF have looked into that and provided a fairly robust traffic study for the Route 6 and Lexington corridor.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated I think we’ll all agree, good policies that we’ve arrived at here.  Overall, I think it’s a very good document.

Mr. Robert Foley stated that policy 96 about the bypasses – over the years, most of that land that was going to be considered whether it was the northern bypass, the central one, the southern one, is gone and Yorktown is partially responsible for that so ultimately what may happen is just the Route 6 widening on Barmore Hill and they would be taking, I would assume, but that county – federal funds, county, state and the three municipalities, Peekskill, Cortlandt, Yorktown were all involved and the citizens.  It’s very disheartening sometimes but…

Mr. Peter Daly stated I don’t even think you could improve, expand going up Barmore Hill anyway because you’d just be expanding it into a bottleneck in the first place because no way you’re going to be able to expand it within Yorktown.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated that’s why they’re always talking about the bypass, trying to get north of it I guess.

Mr. Robert Foley stated yes but over the years development has happened and those alternate bypasses – I don’t know but at least something’s in there.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I don’t know if anybody else has anything to say.  Pretty much a number of the things that I was going to say have already been said by other members so I would just hold back but as I said at the work session, I think the idea that we have the policies that we want to pursue in order to increase sustainability and these policies clearly are in keeping with what is generally acknowledged to be sustainable concepts and principles.  I do believe that we have arrived at the ‘what’ we want to do.  I am looking forward to the ‘how’ we’re going to get it done that’s the important always.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated that’s the hard part.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated yes that’s the hard part.  I understand they’re going to be hiring, at least I think I read, an Economic Development Director and I think there was at least one or two people for other either the MOD or the TOD…

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated we’re suggesting some additional staff.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I think it would be very helpful because if we’re hiring people because of their knowledge on implementation, how to get things done it might be important to get them on sooner rather than later because they will help with the policies.  I mean, sometimes we may have an idea in our head about a policy but if a person is, if that’s his or her area of expertise they might be able to sort of help us finesse these policies so that they work better than they would simply because we’ve made these ideas and put them on paper but they don’t necessarily, at least not all of them, they’re not all necessarily practical or able to be implemented in the way we’ve expressed them.  I just kind of feel like we need to sort of, at the same time that we’re looking at implementation in the form of refining and delineating and defining the policies, we need to also start looking at who we’re going to get to help us or to show us how to get some of the stuff done.  So the ‘what’ is pretty much here already, the ‘how’ is not so that’s what I wanted to add to that discussion, generally speaking.
Mr. Robert Foley stated even little steps, like on this policy 96, I’m glad to see the Heady Street and Oregon Road right out here if they somehow can maneuver a left turn lane it would definitely prevent the backup when you’re trying to turn up Heady and the other one is near where Jim lives, we couldn’t quite get it with the golf courses, Alpine and Oregon Road, that’s a little more complicated because there’s a deli there but if there was even a one car left turn lane to go up it may help and prevent cars from cutting into a parking lot to get around the stopped car.  So there are good little steps here too.

Mr. Jim Creighton stated I’m out on March 15th if you want to come…

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated refer it back and give me any comments.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated I’ll move to refer this back to staff with the comments that were stated.

Seconded.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I think as Jim was pointing out, we have until I think March 15th.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated well, March 15th is a public hearing.  You’re all invited to attend that public hearing, try to get your comments in by then.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated to you, before – actually I think you asked for them before then if possible.

Mr. Jim Creighton stated I think it’s 10 days after that for further comments if you wanted.

Mr. John Klarl stated March 25.

With all in favor saying "aye." 



*



*



*
NEW BUSINESS:
PB 1-16    a.
Application of Pomona Development, LLC for Preliminary Plat approval and for Steep Slope, Wetland and Tree Removal permits for a 6 lot major subdivision of an approximately 16.78 acre parcel of property located on the south side of Revolutionary Road, 500 feet south of Eton Lane as shown on a 5 page set of drawings entitled “Subdivision Plan for Pomona Development” prepared by Cronin Engineering, P.E., P.C. dated February 17, 2016 (see prior PB 4-02)

Mr. Tim Cronin stated good evening Madame Chairwoman, members of the board.  The plan that’s on the screen right now, we are re-subdividing what is shown as lot 1 which is the 16.8 acre parcel on the left-hand side.  Back in 2003, 2004 William Hay who owned the entire property subdivided off lot 2 for his son Charlie Hay and who’s far as I know still living there and that was a subdivision that happened about 13 years ago.  The current proposal is to re-subdivide the remaining portion, as you can see on the screen where it’s utilizing the existing Revolutionary Road right-of-way building a town road where at the intersection of Revolutionary and Eton extending that up into the property and pretty much as soon as we enter the property put the cul-de-sac and then from that location there proposing 6 new lots, tearing down the existing structures out of there which is probably three or four: a house, maybe a couple of sheds, a garage.  Mr. Hay was very handy. Those will be coming down and in their place we’re proposing 6 new residences.  Part of the development will be to extend the water main up Revolutionary Road to the cul-de-sac and we are still exploring options with the sewer.  We’re not quite sure how that will be handled but everything that you see there is, for the most part, predicated on us getting a sewer into the area.  If we have to go with septics because of the slopes and the ground water, I think we’ll certainly try for this number of lots but it’ll be more challenging if we don’t have the sewer.
Mr. Steven Kessler asked where is the exiting house Tim?

Mr. Tim Cronin responded if you could go back to maybe existing additions plan.  Move ‘date modified’ to the right and then you see what the name of it is.  You’ll see EX is one of the drawings.  Try EC, no that may be erosion – no that’s existing.  

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated so it’s right at the end of that cul-de-sac.

Mr. Tim Cronin stated and you can see the compound he has there, I mean, for those of you that were around 14, 13 years ago, if you walked up there, he had houses and conveyor belts and trolley systems and pulley systems that – everything was interconnected but you can see the structures that are there.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked I’m sorry, which is the existing house.  I’m still confused.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated all this stuff right here is existing so if you go back to – this is the tree plan but all of the existing stuff would be right in here so that’s all going to go and then these new lots will go in there.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked so we subdivided into two, right?

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated oh, you want that one.

Mr. Steven Kessler responded yes.  I remind Mr. Cronin I voted against it way back in 2003, me and Ms. Todd, yes.  I think Mr. Bianchi abstained as a matter of fact.

Mr. Tim Cronin asked where was Bob?

Mr. Robert Foley stated I know it’s a remote area.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated this is where the existing house was left.

Mr. Tim Cronin stated that’s the new house.  That’s the 2003 house, the 2005 house.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated and this was the line that you created and then this is the remaining parcel.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated I see.  Okay.

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked and you actually voted against this one?

Mr. Steven Kessler responded yes.

Mr. Robert Foley stated when you come in Eton Lane and Revolutionary Road that’s like a dirt road leading up to where his…

Mr. Tim Cronin responded yes, it’s probably more dirt than pavement.  Yes.  It’s a pretty – it’s going to need some work.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I had, you can see on this plan, now we’re formerly Roland next door, where I had Mrs. Roland in my office for a good half hour, 45 minutes today.  A very pleasant 88 year-old woman had some concern about the property.

Mr. Robert Foley stated and those other homes, the backs of those existing they’re on Waterbury Manor, which street?

Mr. Tim Cronin responded Fox Hill.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I think we’re going to have a bit of difficulty with this.

Mr. Tim Cronin stated we’re staying off the red.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated if I didn’t like two I’m going to love six, is that what you’re telling me?

Mr. Tim Cronin stated you’ve come a long way.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated Steve, I see the first thing you pulled out was the colored map.  It was like pulling teeth with these guys and I said Steve’s going to want the colored map.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated thank you.

Mr. Tim Cronin stated but if you notice, most of the red we’re not touching so you should be thank – actually because of that, we should get these six lots without any trouble.  Look at that, how concerned we are.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated you’re threading a needle here.

Mr. Tim Cronin stated well that’s you know, on property like this that’s what you have to do.

Mr. Peter Daly asked why do we have the driveway for lot 6 going through mostly wetland?  There’s an issue.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated he was just talking about the red stuff, he’s not talking about the yellow.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated it’s funny.  It doesn’t take a genius to figure that out but we’ve talked to them numerous times.  They had numerous examples, different drawings, many more lots but as soon as they submitted this one, I think it’s lot 6, I don’t have it up, or 5 or 6.  They stick right out.  I said, you’re going to have to deal with the Planning Board.

Mr. Tim Cronin stated when we do the site walk you’ll see that those wetlands – I think Mr. Hay probably was using some type of hydro-electric system and probably had some water wheel in there generating power or something or other.  I think that’s the type of guy he was, but you’ll see when you go out there, those ponds are more-or-less man-made.  Public hearing next month?

Mr. Steven Kessler stated I think we’ll go straight to approval.

Mr. Tim Cronin stated I don’t want to rush it.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated Madame Chair I move that we refer this back.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

Mr. Tim Cronin stated thank you very much.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated thank you.


*



*



*
ADJOURNMENT

Mr. Jim Creighton stated Madame Chair, it’s 8:15 I move that we adjourn.


*



*



*
Next Meeting: TUESDAY, MARCH 1, 2016
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